AUDIT COMMITTEE

MONDAY 12 JUNE 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillors Mrs Fisher (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Parsons), Hendry, Lishman, Mrs Mallinson, , Stockdale, Stothard and Tweedie

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Jefferson (Finance and Performance Portfolio 



Holder)


Mr Mark Heap and Ms Tina Meyer (Audit Commission)    


Councillor Boaden and Ewan Watson (a student on Work Experience with the Labour Group) were in attendance for part of the meeting

AUC.1/06
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN
The Director of Legal and Democratic Services indicated that the first item of business was to appoint a Chairman for the Committee for the 2006/07 Municipal Year and sought nominations in respect thereof.

It was moved and seconded that Councillor Mrs Mallinson be appointed Chairman of the Audit Committee for the Municipal Year 2006/07.

It was then moved and seconded that Councillor Stockdale be appointed as Chairman of the Audit Committee for the Municipal Year 2006/07.

Following voting thereon, it was – 

AGREED – That Councillor Mrs Mallinson be appointed Chairman of the Audit Committee for the Municipal Year 2006/07.

Councillor Mrs Mallinson thereupon took the Chair.

AUC.2/06
APPOINTMENT OF VICE-CHAIRMAN
The Chairman sought nominations with regard to the appointment of a Vice‑Chairman for the Committee.

It was moved and seconded that Councillor Stockdale be appointed Vice‑Chairman of the Audit Committee for the Municipal Year 2006/07.

It was then moved and seconded that Councillor Mrs Parsons be appointed Vice‑Chairman of the Audit Committee for the Municipal Year 2006/07.


Following voting thereon, it was –

AGREED – That Councillor Mrs Parsons be appointed Vice‑Chairman of the Audit Committee for the Municipal Year 2006/07.

AUC.3/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf on Councillor Mrs Parsons  and the Deputy Chief Executive.

AUC.4/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Mallinson declared personal interests in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the following –

· Agenda item A.1 – Timetable of meetings and training for Members of the Audit Committee because she was a  Peer Member for the CPA.

· Reference to Kingmoor Park because her husband served on the Board of Kingmoor Park.

· Any reference to Carlisle Housing Association because she was a City Council appointment to the Board of the Association.

Councillor Hendry declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.2 – Report on the 2004/06 Financial Statements to the Audit Committee – June 2006 update and any reference to Carlisle Housing Association because he served on the Board of Carlisle Housing Association.

AUC.5/06
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS

The Chairman welcomed all those present to the meeting, in particular, Councillors Lishman and Tweedie who were new Members on the City Council and Ewan Watson, a student who was undertaking work experience with the Labour Group.

Since this was the first meeting of the newly established Audit Committee, the Chairman invited Officers to introduce themselves which they duly did.

AUC.6/06
TIMETABLE OF MEETINGS AND TRAINING FOR MEMBERS OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE
The Director of Corporate Services presented report FS.21/06 providing a proposed timetable of meetings together with details of issues to be considered at each meeting of the Audit Committee.  The main driver for the scheduling of future meetings would be to fit around the statutory deadlines for the approval of the Statement of Accounts.  It was considered that other reports could fit around the proposal to schedule in four meetings a year in June, September, January and April, however further meetings could be arranged as required.

The next meeting had been arranged for 21 June 2006 to take account of the requirement to have the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts approved by full Council by 30 June 2006.  The Director suggested that she could, if Members were agreeable, liaise with the Chairman in respect of future meeting dates.

Discussion arose, during which Members made the following observations –

1. The Terms of Reference for the Committee had been submitted to the City Council on 2 May 2006, but it would have been useful if they had also been submitted to this meeting.

2. Members were unsure whether four meetings of the Committee per annum would be adequate and indicated that they would require to give further consideration to that point.

3. It was important that in-depth training for Members was provided as a matter of urgency, possibly via an external provider such as CIPFA.  A Member further suggested that such training be made available to all Members of the Council.   Training should cover all aspects, including value for money.

In response, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive stated that clearly training and support was required for both Members and Officers.  The level of training required would be dependent upon their respective roles, with Members of the Committee requiring a more detailed understanding of the accounting process.  It would also be important for the Committee to have an understanding of the CPA process.

4. Clarification was required as regards the roles/responsibilities of the Audit Committee as opposed to those of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee. 

The Director of Corporate Services indicated her acceptance of the points made.

The Head of Finance gave a brief presentation to facilitate Members’ understanding of the Statement of Accounts.  Copies of relevant handouts were also circulated.  

Mr Mark Heap then provided an overview of the role of Mrs Daley and himself in their capacity as the Council’s statutory external auditors, which was underpinned by three fundamental principles. Audit Committees were relatively new and the auditors’ role would be to attend meetings of the Audit Committee to present their reports, raise any concerns that they may have and respond to Members’ questions.

Mr Heap stressed that their role did not include preparation of the Council’s accounts in line with proper accounting practice.  He and his colleagues were, however, happy to be involved with the Committee and welcomed the opportunity to being forward their reports thus fostering proper challenge and governance of the Council’s accounts.  Mr Heap would be pleased to give a presentation to a future meeting of the Committee if that would be of assistance.

Ms Meyer reported that her role was the day to day management of the Audit process.

In response to a question on the time devoted to accountancy practices as opposed to value for money, Mr Heap advised that the audit was planned on a risk based approach nationally and then on specific local risks.  Although there was an element of cross‑over, he did try to differentiate between work undertaken in support of a conclusion on value for money and on giving an opinion on the Council’s accounts.

RESOLVED – (1) That the content of report FS.21/06 be noted.

(2) That the Director of Corporate Services be requested to take on board the issues raised by Members as detailed above.

(3) That a copy of the Audit Committee’s Terms of Reference be circulated to Members of the Committee.

AUC.7/06
REPORT ON THE 2004/05 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS –JUNE 2006 UPDATE; AND


STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS 2004/05 AND 2005/06 – PROGRESS AND ACTION PLAN

Mr Heap submitted his report which set out for the Committee’s consideration the matters arising from the audit of the financial statements for 2004/05 following the amendment of issues identified in the Audit Commission’s first SAS 610 report presented to the Accounts Committee on 15 February 2006.

Mr Heap outlined for Members the status of the audit, commenting that the first SAS 610 report had pointed out a number of issues where further information was needed to determine if an adjustment to the accounts was required.  That information had now been received and had led to the identification of further non‑trifling errors and uncertainties in the financial statements.  None of those were material and they did not require adjustment for opinion purposes.  They had not been adjusted by management as significant additional work would be required to determine the adjustment needed.

Although he did not require the Council to address those further errors and uncertainties before giving an opinion on the 2004/05 financial statements, they should be addressed as an urgent priority to prevent them leading to cumulative errors in the 2005/06 accounts.   He added that the basis for calculating materiality in 2005/06 had changed as a result of the introduction of International Standards on Auditing and consequently the adjustments identified at Appendix 2 to the report may be considered as material in 2005/06.

Mr Heap anticipated being able to issue an unqualified opinion and drew attention to the draft standard audit opinion attached at Appendix 1.

He then provided an update on the following matters which required to be reported to those charged with governance, namely –

· Draft unadjusted misstatements – All of the specific errors identified in the previous SAS 610 report had now been adjusted.  However, Members needed to consider what action was to be taken regarding the remaining non‑trifling errors and uncertainties listed at Appendix 2.

· Draft adjusted material misstatements – Work had been completed on all of the material errors identified during the audit.

· Material weaknesses in the accounting and systems of internal control – It was understood that the bank reconciliation for 31 March 2006 had not yet been balanced.  The bank reconciliation was an essential element of internal control and if it was not balanced and formatted in an understandable manner then that may affect his ability to give an unqualified opinion on the Council’s 2005/06 accounts.   Members may wish to consider what further information they required on the 31 March 2006 bank reconciliation to enable them to sign the Statement of Internal Control and the Accounts for 2005/06.

· Qualitative aspects of accounting practice and financial reporting – Members’ attention was drawn to concerns about the Council’s inability to prepare accounts which were materially correct and which complied with proper accounting practice.  Significant improvements would be required to the arrangements for preparing the 2005/06 financial statements and supporting working papers as the deadline for the 2005/06 audit opinion was 30 September 2006.

Mr Heap then outlined the next steps for Members to ensure that the issues identified in the report which related to 2005/06 were appropriately addressed.

The Director of Corporate Services then presented report FS.17/06 updating Members on progress made on the Statement of Accounts Action Plan (attached at Appendix A) to enable them to monitor and propose further action where appropriate.  

The Action Plan had been approved by the Accounts Committee on 7 March and by full Council on 27 April 2006.  It formed a significant part of the Council’s response to the S11 recommendation of the Audit Commission and the update had been drawn up in collaboration with the Audit Commission and reflected their views as to how the Council needed to address the concerns they had raised.

The shorter term actions set out in the Action Plan addressed the immediate concerns raised by the Audit Commission, but it was acknowledged that longer term improvements needed to be addressed.  Those would be included within the Improvement Plan to be presented to the Committee in due course, which would be drawn together following the recommendations of the formal review being undertaken by IPF and which would report in late June.

In addition, the report addressed the issues raised by the Audit Commission’s report on the 2004/05 Financial Statements to the Accounts Committee – June 2006 Update.  

Finally, an update on progress on the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts was provided. 

In considering the reports, Members raised the following issues – 

1. Members noted that the Bank Reconciliation to 31 March 2006 was currently not balanced by c.£120 and that work was continuing to balance that fully as a matter of priority.  They queried the Auditor’s view on that, whether the problems would be ongoing and what financial information system would be considered in future.

Mr Heap replied that the deadline for the 2005/06 audit opinion was 30 September 2006 and any problems with the bank reconciliation would lead to a delay.  The bank reconciliation was the single most important financial process to demonstrate proper stewardship of public funds and he could not give any guarantee that it would not cause problems for that opinion.  Ms Meyer added that a very large amount of substantive testing had been required on the 2004/05 accounts and clearly the September deadline was very tight should the bank reconciliation remain unbalanced.

The Director of Corporate Services explained that work on resolving the systems problems continued to be given the highest priority and substantial additional support had been provided from the system supplier in that regard.  The Audit Commission was now satisfied as regards the 2004/05 accounts and an unqualified opinion would be given.  They may not, however, be able to given a similar opinion in 2005/06 if the accounts could not be fully balanced.  The 2006/07 reconciliation was now balanced and signed off by a senior finance officer on a daily basis following the ‘restarting’ of the system by the supplier on a clean database.  It was not yet possible to stop the daily reconciliations which had a cost in terms of staffing.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that a very useful meeting had taken place with Mrs Daley (Auditor) and the Statement of Accounts Action Plan (appended to report FS.17/06) had been amended in collaboration with her.   Also, Mrs Daley had advised the Council to leave trying to reconcile the accounts and to focus on the reformatting and to present the traditional format.

2. The Chairman made reference to the remaining non-trifling errors and uncertainties identified at Appendix 2 to the Auditor’s report, commenting that those would be picked up by the Committee as a matter of priority.

Referring to appendix 2 – capital/revenue expenditure, a Member noted that the authority had not provided sufficient information to determine that capital and revenue expenditure had been correctly classified and questioned the budget implications thereof.  He further questioned the timetable to ensure that sufficient information on preserved right to buy debtors was provided.

In response, the Chief Accountant advised that the capital/revenue expenditure issue related to flood expenditure which was being split as part of the 2005/06 accounts to be considered by the Committee on 21 June 2006. The latter point related to a discrepancy between the Audit Certificate and Carlisle Housing Association’s accounts.

Mr Heap stated that he was now keen to conclude the 2004/05 accounts and would be in a position to do so as soon as he received a letter of representation explaining why the Council was not adjusting the financial statements.

RESOLVED – (1) That progress against the Action Plan appended to report FS.17/06 be noted.

(2) That the potential issues remaining on the 2004/05 accounts which, subject to clarification, would be adjusted in the 2005/06 Accounts where necessary be noted.

(3) That progress on the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts be noted.

(4) That the Director of Corporate Services be requested to submit a report to the next meeting of the Committee updating Members on the position in respect of the issues raised by the Auditor in his June 2006 update report and as regards the Bank Reconciliation.

(5) That the Director of Corporate Services be requested to provide a letter of representation to the Auditor, a copy of which should also be e-mailed to Members of the Committee and the Portfolio Holder.

AUC.8/06
2004/05 REVISED STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS

The Head of Financial Services presented report FS.20/06 enclosing the revised Statement of Accounts for 2004/05.  Members were requested to consider the revised statements for recommendation to full Council on 29 June 2006.

Mr Heap indicated that the Statement of Accounts had now been audited and should be read in context with the comments made.

RESOLVED – That the revised Statement of Accounts be recommended to the City Council on 29 June 2006.

AUC.9/06
INTERNAL AUDIT - PROCEDURES AND REPORTING PROCESS

The Head of Audit Services presented report FS.10/06 detailing the information that would be provided in order to fully appraise Members of the work of Audit Services and to enable them to fulfil their role as Audit Committee Members.

A detailed explanation of the following areas was provided –

· CIPFA Code of Practice for Internal Audit in Local Government

· Strategic and annual audit planning process

· Quarterly progress reporting

· In-year changes to the Audit Plan

· Annual out-turn report

· Audit reports

· Audit recommendations

· Performance Indicators for Internal Audit

Further information on performance indicators would be provided to Members later in the year, once all of the information from the Benchmarking Club had been collected and analysed.  In the meantime, Mr Beckett would be happy to provide information as required.

A Member commented upon the importance of performance indicators on value for money and welcomed the opportunity to see what other authorities were doing.  Mr Heap indicated that he was happy to work with internal audit on the development of performance indicators.

In response to a question on staffing within internal audit, the Director of Corporate Services advised that the importance of value for money had been recognised.  The Principal Auditor had been seconded to that area and she was looking to backfill that post.  The section was not quite up to complement yet but Officers were working on that aspect.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

AUC.10/06 
ACCOUNTS AND AUDIT REGULATIONS 2006

The Chief Accountant presented report FS.9/06 appraising Members of the implications of the most recent changes to the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2003.

Referring to Regulation 10 – Signing and approval of statement of accounts, etc. a Member expressed the view that there should be greater political ownership of the process via the Leader or Executive which would result in greater credibility.

In response, the Director of Legal and Democratic Services explained that the Regulations specified that signing of the annual statement should be undertaken by the Chairman of the local authority i.e. a politically independent representative of the Council.

In response to questions regarding Regulation 19 (Publication of the Annual Audit Letter) and Regulation 6 (Internal Audit), the Director of Corporate Services advised that the Annual Audit Letter had gone to Council in April 2006 and would come back before the Committee.  A copy could, however, be circulated to Members.  

The system of internal control (SIC) would be reported to the Committee on a regular basis.  If any Member had specific questions then they were very welcome to contact the Director to discuss the same on a one‑to‑one basis.

A Member added that it would be helpful for Members to have a list of meeting dates for the Committee, commenting that meeting once a quarter was not sufficient in the short‑term.

RESOLVED – (1) That the changes made to the Regulations and the impact of the changes on the governance of the Council’s financial affairs be noted.

(2) That the Director of Corporate Services circulate a copy of the Annual Audit Letter to Members of the Committee.

[The meeting ended at 11.25 am]

